MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

May 16, 2007

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 11:20 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Brian J. Hill

	Richard J. Manfredi, Vice Chair
	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.

	DeEtta A. Antoun
	Janet B. Keim

	Jolene Chinchilli
	Curtis N. Kratz

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Joyce A. Hatala
	David L. Strong

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to approve the minutes of the April 2007 meeting; Jolene Chinchilli seconded the motion.  Cynthia Carrow asked that the minutes be revised to reflect a change under the Mission Statement report.  The minutes were approved with the revision.  Bernie Hoffnar asked that the March minutes be revised to reflect editorial changes under the Department Report and the State Water Plan Update.  The March minutes were revised.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Chair Cynthia Carrow welcomed Christina Simeone, who has replaced Michele Tate as Council’s Policy Office liaison.

Both DEP Secretary Katie McGinty and DCNR Secretary Michael DiBerardinis have been confirmed by the Senate to serve a second term in Governor Rendell’s administration.

Cynthia announced that Walter Heine has been reappointed by the Senate, and that Council is now at full complement.

Leadership and EQB elections are scheduled for the June meeting.  Jolene Chinchilli, Brian Hill and Burt Waite have agreed to serve as the nominating committee.  Cynthia advised members to contact Jolene, Brian or Burt if they want to be placed on the ballot.  Gail Conner told Cynthia that she would be unable to attend the June meeting.

Cynthia summarized last month’s strategic planning meeting:

· The group discussed Council’s appointment process, and how to better communicate the importance of a diverse membership to the appointing authorities. 

· The group reviewed how committee chairs are selected, and discussed various options, including appointment, election and term limits.  No specific recommendations were made.

At last month’s meeting, Council approved a motion to send the Mission Statement to the Office of General Counsel for a legal review, as well as a review for consistency with the statute.  The review has been completed, and the Mission Statement is consistent with the statutory authority.

Cynthia reminded members that the meetings are taped in accordance with the Sunshine Act.  Council staff uses the tapes as a tool to review information at the meetings and also to help prepare the minutes, which serve as the official record of the meetings.  In response to a question from Bernie, Cynthia reiterated that the tapes are deleted after the minutes are approved.

Cynthia announced that Stephanie Mioff would be retiring on June 22.  Stephanie has been on Council staff for 13 years.

III.
OPEN TIME

There were no comments from the audience.

IV.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, executive director of CNRAC, said his Council is currently down one member.   He provided the following updates on the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources:

· DCNR Secretary Michael DiBerardinis has been confirmed by the Senate for a second term.  DCNR and DEP’s grants approval process, which was questioned during the confirmation deliberations, has not yet been resolved.

· On May 18, the PA Cable Network launches a series highlighting several of the Commonwealth’s state parks.   The programs, which air on Friday nights at 8 p.m., feature tours by DCNR State Park staff.   Clear Creek (Jefferson County) and Cook Forest (Clarion, Forest and Jefferson counties) state parks kick off the series on May 18.  The other parks to be featured in the series include:

· Cherry Springs State Park (Potter County) – May 25

· Leonard Harrison State Park (Tioga County) – June 1

· Hickory Run State Park (Carbon County) – June 22

· Lehigh Gorge State Park (Carbon & Luzerne Counties) – June 29

· Ricketts Glen State Park (Columbia, Luzerne & Sullivan Cos.) – July 6

· Canoe Creek State Park (Blair County) – July 13

· Ohiopyle State Park (Fayette & Somerset Counties) – July 20

· Presque Isle State Park (Erie County) – July 27

· Oil Creek State Park (Venango County) – Date to be announced later.

· DCNR will begin spraying for gypsy moths this week and continue for approximately four weeks. Federal funding has been restored for this program, which will lower counties’ per-acre cost.  Statewide, a total of 64,904 acres will be treated using two types of biological insecticides: Bacillus thuringiensis and Gypchek, a naturally occurring virus specific to gypsy moth larvae.  No chemical insecticides are used for treatment. 

Kurt provided the following updates on the activities of the CNRAC:

· The CAC/CNRAC Workgroup is formalizing its information-gathering process, e.g., identify DEP/DCNR staff to interview, determine what questions to ask, etc.  Interviews will start in June.  In the fall, the workgroup plans to gather information from external resources, and anticipates a final product by the end of the year.

· Five statewide public meetings have been scheduled to present findings from the Governor’s Outdoor Conference, which was held in March.  The meetings will also provide an opportunity for the public to present recommendations about keeping people connected to nature.  The dates and locations are:

· May 24 – Tom Ridge Center, Presque Isle State Park, Erie

· May 31 –King’s College, Wilkes-Barre

· June 6 – Boyce Park Ski Lodge, Monroeville

· June 14 – Aldie Mansion, Doylestown

· June 21- Fish and Boat Commission, Harrisburg

CNRAC is preparing its own recommendations to present to the Governor’s Task Force.

· CNRAC continues work on its ‘trails project,” i.e., review and analyze DCNR’s grants program that provides funding for the design and maintenance of trails.  The Council is currently interviewing department staff and plans to submit its recommendations to DCNR by the end of the year.

· CNRAC’s 2007 regional meeting will be held July 22-25 at the Kings Gap Environmental Education and Training Center in Cumberland County.

· CNRAC’s annual report will be available at the end of June.

In response to a question from DeEtta Antoun, Kurt said the insecticides used to suppress gypsy moths do not affect honeybees.

Thad Stevens asked about DCNR doing controlled burns.  Kurt said the Bureau of Forestry has been doing controlled burns for years, and has weighed the benefits against any environmental harm, e.g., air.  He said the bureau is experimenting with larger burn areas.

Dave Strong asked about windmills on state lands.  Kurt said DCNR has been working with the PA Wind and Wildlife Collaborative, which is developing state-specific principles, policies, BMPs, guidelines and other tools that can be used to assess risk to habitat and wildlife from wind power development, and to mitigate for the impact of that development.  Kurt said if any wind turbines were placed on state lands, the numbers would be small.  In response to a question, he said he wasn’t sure when the wind farm collaborative’s report would be done.

Walter Heine asked about the timetable for black fly spraying.  Kurt referred him to the Bureau of Forestry’s website, but black fly spraying is primarily a DEP program.

In response to a comment from Joyce Hatala, Kurt said the wind farm collaborative’s recommendations would only apply to DCNR land.   He added that the Bureau of State Parks is going to produce a series of fact sheets on the use of wind turbines that are currently installed at several state parks, e.g., cost, energy use, problems, etc.

V.
2007 REGIONAL MEETING PROPOSAL

This year’s regional meeting will be held October 9-11 in Bedford County.  Chair Cynthia Carrow reviewed the schedule and site-visit options with the members.  Based on today’s discussions, the schedule will be fine-tuned and distributed to Council prior to next month’s meeting.  

VI.
SECRETARY’S REPORT


Secretary Katie McGinty updated Council on several issues:

· The Knox District Office is not being closed at this time.  DEP is currently evaluating all satellite offices for workload and cost-effectiveness to determine if any should be closed.

· At a previous meeting, Walter Heine raised some questions regarding DEP’s licensing requirements for professional engineers.  The Secretary said the department is having difficulty attracting and keeping engineers because the state’s salary range is not competitive and also because of the lengthy hiring process, i.e., Civil Service Commission requirements.  She said DEP does reimburse its engineers who complete certification programs.  She added that the requirements for certain DEP positions would be updated to reference professional engineers who are certified.

· Dave Strong had heard that a new policy would require a 210% bond for mine reclamation contract jobs.  The 210% legal requirement includes an extra 100% to compensate if there is no payment to the subcontractor.  The Secretary said the permit bond requirements are reviewed quarterly and adjusted to real world costs.  She said the department is open for input and recommendations on this issue and asked for Council’s recommendation on how to proceed.

· CHESSEA (Chesapeake’s Healthy and Environmentally Sound Stewardship of Energy and Agriculture Act of 2007) – Secretary McGinty and Department of Agriculture Secretary Dennis Wolff sent a letter to Pennsylvania’s Congressional delegation requesting their support for this legislation.  CHESSEA would provide financial assistance to farmers to implement best management practices.  The Secretary said the department supports CHESSEA over REAP (The Resource Enhancement and Protection Act of PA) because of the funding.  She said CHESSEA would address the problem of equity in federal farm bill funding – compared to other agricultural states, Pennsylvania has been consistently shortchanged when it comes to federal farm dollars.  The Secretary said REAP (which offers tax credits for best management practices) would create a hole in the state budget.

· The Secretary summarized actions from this morning’s Environmental Quality Board meeting:

· Proposed regulations for surface mine safety were approved.

· Proposed amendments to the hazardous waste regulations were approved for public comment and further consideration.  The amendments make the state regulations more compatible with the federal version, and also require a third-party assurance for corporations regarding clean-ups.

· Public notices for drinking water systems, e.g., emergency boil advisories, have been enhanced.

· The report on the anti-idling petition was approved, and DEP has 60 days to develop anti-idling regulations for commercial diesel-powered vehicles.

Bernie Hoffnar commented that the conservation districts are not receiving adequate assistance from the NRCS (U.S. Department of Agriculture National Resource Conservation Service).  The Secretary said that NRCS has been expanded to include programs such as CREP (Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program).

Dave Strong asked about the status of SB 354, which restricts the public petition process to the EQB.  Patrick Henderson, executive director of the Senate Environmental Resources and Energy Committee, said the bill is back in committee.

VII.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Administrative Oversight (Chair: DeEtta Antoun) – DeEtta said the committee would schedule a conference call and a meeting to discuss conservation district responses regarding NPDES and revenue sources for DEP.

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – Sue Wilson reported that the committee met this morning, although only two committee members and two other Council members attended due to the EQB meeting and car trouble.  The Bureau of Air Quality provided the committee with updates on the proposed Portable Fuel Containers Rule (PFC).  The committee recommended that Council concur with the PFC with a request that DEP consider imposing a maximum time limit for the variance provided for in the regulation.  Bernie Hoffnar made a motion for Council to accept the committee’s recommendation; DeEtta Antoun seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  The Bureau of Air Quality also discussed New Source Review, which is expected to be published in the PA Bulletin on Saturday, May 19.  The committee also reviewed an outline for Council’s portion of the 5-year report required under the Air Pollution Control Act.  DEP plans to have a draft of the report available in September, with the final report available in December.

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – Dave reported that the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (SWAC) met on May 10 and discussed Waste Futures, Waste Redux, beneficial-use permits and waste bans.  DEP initiated an open discussion with the SWAC members on what the Waste Program should focus on in the future.  Some of the suggestions included enforcement, education, performance measures, accountability for grant money, and an emphasis on reduce and reuse over recycle.  DEP will summarize the discussion and report back to SWAC.  

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – Jolene reported that the committee has not yet received a copy of the ATSDR (Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry) protocol used for communication/coordination between DEP and the Department of Health (DOH).  Also, DEP is working on a Memorandum of Understanding with DOH that will outline a coordinated approach each department would abide by when investigating potential public health impacts at hazardous waste sites.  Once the committee receives a copy of the ATSDR protocol, Jolene will schedule a conference call to discuss. 
Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Gail Conner) – Sue Wilson reported that the Environmental Justice Advisory Board (EJAB) will meet on June 5. 

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – Sue Wilson reported that the committee met with the Bureau of Watershed Management to discuss proposed changes to Chapter 105, Dam Safety and Waterway Management.  A representative from the Chesapeake Bay Foundation also met with the committee to discuss REAP (The Resource Enhancement and Protection Act of PA).  The committee will schedule a conference call and meeting in June to discuss the above information and also Act 537 (Sewage Facilities Act).    

Title IV Ad Hoc Workgroup (Chair:  Walter Heine) – Walter Heine reported that town hall meetings have been scheduled to provide information and solicit input on funding for abandoned mine reclamation.  The meetings will be held May 22-24 in the anthracite region and May 30-June 7 in the bituminous region.  CAC will assist with facilitating the meetings.  Additional meetings in Cambria and Indiana counties will be scheduled this summer.    The workgroup will meet with DEP after today’s Council meeting to finalize preparations for the town hall meetings.

CAC/CNRAC Joint Workgroup (Chair: Bernie Hoffnar) – Bernie Hoffnar reported that the workgroup’s activity is on hold until after the Title IV meetings mentioned above.  When the workgroup starts up again, they will be identifying DEP staff to interview and preparing interview questions.
VIII.
NEW BUSINESS
Bernie Hoffnar wants to encourage DEP to look at the issue of slag piles, i.e., reuse.

Janet Keim wanted Council to be aware of an issue in urban areas regarding logging.  She said an ordinance that permits limited logging is being challenged by a logging company as unconstitutional.

Chair Cynthia Carrow referred to the previously mentioned SB 354 as a potential action item for Council.  She suggested that Council prepare and submit questions to Sen. Mary Jo White regarding this legislation.  Patrick Henderson said the planned amendment does not change the bill, only clarifies it.  Patrick said this legislation would allow the Governor and DEP Secretary to propose regulations for unregulated emissions/discharges, but not the public.  In response to a question from Bernie, Patrick said the public would have to go through their legislator or DEP to submit a petition for an unregulated item.  He said the amendment was developed to address other legislators’ concern regarding language.  DeEtta asked for the timeline; Patrick referred her to the Senate Environmental Resources and Energy website for updates.  Jolene said the legislature created the EQB and the petition process and now Sen. White wants to restrict it.   DeEtta said this is a power and control issue.   The amendment will be distributed to Council when it is available.  Cynthia advised members to send their questions to Sue so she can prepare a letter for Council to forward to Sen. White’s committee.

-
-
-

Richard Manfredi made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Jolene Chinchilli seconded the motion.  Chair Cynthia Carrow adjourned the meeting at 2 p.m.

Notice of the May meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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